S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 3rd December 2014 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Rev D Tate, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
   Apologies:  Mrs M Albinson 
Mr Narborough informed members that on 2nd December 2014, Mrs Elisabeth Smallwood had sadly died. Mr Narborough asked members to take a few moments to think of John, Hannah and Christopher at this sad time.

2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 3rd September 2014:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present 
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Water Tanks: Mr Narborough explained that several Allotment Tenants had attended the last meeting held in September. He said that one particular tenant had raised concerns regarding the water levels of the water tanks and had asked if any improvements could be made.
Mr Narborough informed members that Mrs Cornwell had been in touch with Anglian Water and obtained a quote of £1,242 for a new water line to be run to the Allotments. 
Mrs Cornwell stated that in addition to the new water line, the cost of a new tank would be approximately £450 and the cost for the installation ground works would be £600, amounting to an approximate total cost of £2,300.
Mr Narborough informed members that only one complaint had been received regarding the water levels and after speaking to other Allotment Tenants, it had been found that people were generally happy with the water supply.

Mr Narborough stated that he had spoken to Alan Garrod for advice and it had been suggested that a larger ball cock in the Water Tank could help alleviate the problem.

After discussion, members felt that a larger ball cock should be fitted to see if the situation improves.  
Vehicles on the Allotments – Parked at own Risk:  Mr Narborough informed members that an Allotment Tenant had contacted the Parish Council regarding a tyre puncture he had obtained whilst visiting the Allotments. It was said that the puncture had cost the tenant £140 to repair.

Mrs Cornwell explained that on the day the man called the Parish Council, both Mrs Kirby and Mr Narborough were at the Allotments carrying out an Allotment Inspection. 

Mrs Kirby confirmed that she and Mr Narborough had walked the entire length of the driveway and had found only five small hedge clippings and had felt that the Parish Councils Handymen had cleared up very well after the recent hedge trimming.

Members empathised with the Allotment Tenant; however felt that vehicles are brought on to the Allotments at the owner’s risk.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the matter had been documented in the Communication Book. 
After discussion, it was agreed that Mrs Cornwell would contact the Borough Council to find out how they would deal with such an issue. In addition it was felt that a note should be included within the April renewals letters to inform Allotment Tenants that vehicles are brought on to the Allotments at the owners risk.
The Village Hall:  

Village Hall lettering: Mrs Cornwell explained that Mr Hofmeister had very kindly repainted the lettering on the Village Hall; however it had been noted that the existing Plywood had weathered and began to come apart.
Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated quotation provided by Mr Signs and stated that the cost to replace the lettering with those similar to what is on the Parish Office would be £263.
After discussion, members felt that it was a good idea, however would like to see a new light fitted to illuminate the lettering during the evening.

Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should agree to the lettering and a new light and that the cost should be included within the budget for next year, this was seconded by Rev Tate with all members in favour.

Drain Report: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the drains at the Village Hall. He said that the drains had been problematic for a number of years. Mr Narborough confirmed that SDS Simply Drain Services had been to carry out a CCTV inspection of the drains and had produced a Summary of the Works.

Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated Summary of Works and confirmed that there was little found to be wrong. She stated that this could be due to the drains being flushed weekly by the Village Hall Caretakers.

Mrs Cornwell said that the Caretakers have been asked to stop flushing the drains and when they block again, SDS should be asked to come and look again.

Mr Narborough pointed out that SDS had highlighted that the urinal pipes had a suspected build up of scale, contributing to the blockages. SDS had recommended that the Caretakers use a simple solution chemical called “Thor” to treat the pipes on a regular basis. It was said that this would help ease the build up of scale.

Members agreed to review the matter in due course.

Ladies Toilet Window Quote: Mr Narborough spoke briefly regarding the Ladies Toilets at the Village Hall. He said that the room was very dull with no ventilation. It was said that if the lighting was to go out, there would be no natural light in the room at all.
Mr Narborough referred to the three circulated quotes which Mrs Cornwell had kindly obtained.

He confirmed that all three quotes had been provided to the same specification, the quote from D & E Builders was £1,300 +VAT, the quote from S Pemberton was for £1,425 +VAT and the quote from S Clark Builders was for £1,395. It was noted that the quote provided by S Clark Builders did not state whether the price included VAT.

Rev Tate stated that the Parish Council should consider the quotations without VAT as the Parish Council is able to reclaim the VAT.
After discussing each of the quotes, Rev Tate proposed that D & E Builders should be asked to carry out the work at a cost of £1,300 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
The Green:  
Pot Holes: Mr Narborough informed members that £500 had been allowed within the Precept for repairing Pot Holes on Common Lane. He stated that he had spoken to Neville Godfrey regarding the small Pot Holes which had appeared on Common Lane and asked for a quote for the repairs. He confirmed that although the holes were quite small, the job still involved the use of a lorry, collection of the tarmac and the use of a roller. He said that the quote received from Neville Godfrey was for £395 +VAT.

Members felt that the job needed to be carried out and agreed to the cost of the work. It was said that the job should be carried out after the winter months. 

Members enquired whether the job could be done as part of the Highways Rangers visits.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Highways Rangers are due to visit South Wootton in the next few weeks. She said that she would ask them if this was something they could do.

St Mary’s Churchyard: 
Re-pointing of the Pathway: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the pathway at St Mary’s Church. He explained that it was in need of re-pointing as some of the mortar between the paving slabs was missing. He said that Mrs Cornwell had kindly obtained three quotes for the work and all were to the same specification.  

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated quotes and confirmed that the quote from D & E Builders was for £680 +VAT, the quote from S Pemberton was for £550 +VAT and the quote from S Clark Builders was for £430. It was again noted that the quote provided by S Clark Builders did not state whether the price included VAT. (Clerk’s Note: The price quoted did not include VAT).
Members noted that the quote from S Clark Builders had provided additional advice that the work should be left until after the winter months in order to achieve the best results.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask S Clark Builders to carry out the work after the winter months at a cost of £430; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.
Cemetery:  
Cemetery Proposals: Mrs Cornwell referred members to the circulated report kindly produced by Mr Jordan. 

She explained that both Mr Jordan and Rev Tate had spent some time having a detailed look at the current situation with the Cemetery.

Rev Tate referred to the report and informed members that the original plan was for the Cemetery to be in a circle shape, however stated that only half has ever been used. He said that in 1982 the first 1/8th of the Cemetery had been consecrated with the remaining semi circle consecrated at a later date. Rev Tate informed members that an unused portion of the Cemetery is currently un-consecrated.

Rev Tate spoke regarding the new Proposed Cemetery Extension and the circulated plan. It was explained that a design had been produced in the shape of a St George’s Cross with the centre circle large enough to be used as a turning point for hearses.
Rev Tate informed members that after investigation, it has been confirmed that all of the Cemetery land was purchased as burial ground and the appropriate Planning Authority is in place for Cemetery use.

After discussion, it was agreed that the existing un-consecrated piece of land within the existing Cemetery could be consecrated. This would provide an additional 60 consecrated burial spaces for anyone who specifically asks to be buried in consecrated ground. An area should also be set aside for people of other faiths
Both Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby informed members that they had never been asked if the land is consecrated. It was felt that the new Cemetery area should be left un-consecrated for people who have no preference.

Members felt that the design of the new Cemetery was very good, it was suggested that the work to lay out the area should be carried out quite soon and should be professionally done.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would obtain quotes for the work as well as make enquiries into the consecration of the remaining land within the existing Cemetery.
Rev Tate confirmed that he would assist Mrs Cornwell with her enquiries.

Rev Tate proposed that the Parish Council should set out the Cemetery as suggested in the circulated report; this was seconded by Mr Gerrard with all members in favour.
Members wished to thank both Mr Jordan and Rev Tate for the work they had put in gathering the information and producing the report. 
Parish Office:
External Lighting: Mrs Cornwell explained that she had obtained a quote to replace the existing external lighting at the Parish Office. She explained that the existing flood lights get so hot that they continually blow and have to be replaced fortnightly.

Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated quote from AMR Group Ltd and confirmed that replacement of the seven security lights with new LED PIR versions could be carried out at a cost of £72.45 +VAT per unit (Total £507.15 +VAT).

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask AMR Group Ltd to replace the external lighting at the Parish Office at a cost of £72.45 +VAT per unit; this was seconded by Mr Gerrard with all members in favour.

Wootton Park:
Update: Mr Narborough stated that he had received an email from the Football Club confirming that at a recent meeting they had agreed to pay 75% of the Utility Bills at the Pavilion (no more that £300 per annum).

Comment was made that as the Football Club carry out pitch repairs and the cleaning of the Pavilion this was too much and a more modest amount of around £50 to £100 should have been requested. It was felt that a compromise with North Wootton Parish Council may be reached in the future.
SWiB:  
Update: Mrs Gotts stated that this is a quiet time of year. She informed members that the bulbs had been planted and the hanging baskets had been filled with winter bedding plants.

She informed members that the Wildflower Strip has now been rotivated.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the Anglia in Bloom judging and said that she had attended the Anglia in Bloom Feedback Session. She said that minutes from the South Wootton in Bloom meeting held on 18th November 2014, included a Chairman’s Report detailing the feedback received.

Mrs Gotts stated that the SWiB team plan to replace the three planters/tubs at the Village Hall with new wood effect plastic ones in the springtime.

Mr Price stated that the circle area at the front of the Junior School has been planted up and he said that his wife Karin would be carrying out some work at the Sensory Garden.

Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-Submission Document:
Finally, Mr Price informed members that a letter had been received from Geoff Hall the Executive Director of Environment and Planning at the Borough Council.
He explained that the Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-Submission Document had been agreed by the Borough Councils Full Council on Thursday 27th November 2014.

It was said that both Rev Tate and Mr Clapham had attended the meeting.

Mr Price stated that a 6 week public consultation of the document would follow and would run from Monday 12th January 2015 to Monday 23rd February 2015.

Mr Price said that in order to make responses to the document the Borough Council has requested that they are submitted on a specific form, which can be obtained at various briefing sessions, on their website or from the council offices.

Mr Price said with this in mind the Borough Council has arranged briefing sessions, one of which is at the Town Hall on Monday 8th December 2014.

Mr Price stated that as this is an evening the Planning and Project Group meet, he wondered if anyone not on those committees may be able to attend.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she hoped to attend one of the briefing sessions.

6. To discuss the Budget Requirements for 2015/2016:
Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated sheet detailing items for possible inclusion within the 2015/2016 budget. Members discussed each item on the list and agreed that the figure of £3,000 listed for Wootton Park Pitch Repairs should be allowed for the Village Hall drainage instead.

Mrs Cornwell went through the remaining items on the list, which included £263 for new lettering on the Village Hall and £500 for a new replacement computer if required by Mrs Kirby the Assistant Parish Clerk. All members were happy.

Comment was made regarding the Village Hall door, it was said that this was still causing problems. Mr Narborough kindly offered to arrange a meeting with Mr David Easy to discuss a possible solution.

Mr Gerrard asked about the lighting in the Village Hall Car Park, he said that as the external Parish Office lighting was going to be updated, he felt that more efficient lighting at the Car Park should be considered.

Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the professional Hedge Cutting which had been carried out in the past by CGM. He asked if a professional cut would take place again in 2015/2016. Mrs Cornwell stated that a figure for this could be included. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she and Mr Jordan would look at all the figures in January 2015 when the budget will be set.

Finally, a brief discussion took place regarding the new Cemetery extension, it was said that a quote should be obtained from Alan Garrod to provide an indication of the approximate cost of the work. 
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 4th March 2015 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

4th March 2014 






                Chairman                                                                                                          
